daughter of Simeon of Marshfield, Vt. Salemon lived in Walden, Vt., but further trace of him is lost to me. Zilpah, wite of Seth Gerry, is buried in the Plast Calais Cemetery, and her gravest ne shows that she died May 17, 1830.

(References: Gary Genealogy by Lawrence Brainerd, and printed vital records of Taunton and Reliaboth, Mass.) M. W. W.

9715. 4. HOLMES, BLANCHARD, F. F. V. Jan. 17, 1935. The line runs: William Holmes (1592-1678) and wife Madden (1603-1689); Abraham Elizabeth Holmes (1640-1722) and wife Elizabeth Arnold, daughter of Rev. Samuel Arnold; Rose Holmes, born 1939, married Thomas Blanchard.

William Holmes was born near Holm, East Riding of Yorkshire, Eng. He emigrated before 1636 to New England, living in Scituate, as early as 1641.

He was on the list of those in Schuate, who were "able to bear arms" in 1643, was one of the "Conibasset Planters" in 1646, and freeman of Plymouth Colony in 1658. In 1661 he removed across the North River into Marshfield and died there Nov. 9, 1678, aged 86. His widow Elizabeth died Feb. 17, 1689. The Holmes line traced to one John Holm who is said to have come over as a volunteer with William the Conquerer.

Abraham Holmes, son of William, and father of Rose, was born in Marshfield. 1640, removed to Rochester, Mass., with his brothers Josiah and Isaac, in 1648. He was deacon of the First Congrega-tional Church in Rochester, of which he and his wife, their son Experience and ! his wife, were original members. He was Town Treasurer in 1698 and several succeeding years. He died April 17, 1722. aged \$2. His gravestone is still standing in the Old Cemetery at Rochester Cen-

Children of Abraham (according to gravestone inscription); Elizabeth; Isane; married Samuel Italishcha, born 1691. Doggett: Rose, born 1699, married Thomas Blanchard of Andover; Susannah; Ex-perience, married Patience Nichols,

9313. 5. MARTIN. "Boston." Jan. 28.
1935. "Boston" asks me: "Can you supply proof (or suggestions) that Manasseh Martin, who removed to New York State (cast bank of the Hudson River) in the 18th century, was a son of Manassah

Martin who died in Pawling Precinct.

Dutchess County, N. Y., in 1775, was ill signed his name "Manasses" on original unquestionably the man who lived standard the standard transfer in Standard to Standard transfer in S earlier in Swansea, married as his first wife Maribah Lake, and had these children born in Swansea between Novem-ber, 1733, and July, 1745; Susan, Machir, f Scrippa unistakenly recorded Abner in Swarsea Records, but definitely proved by Arrippa's ewn Bible and other irrefutable evidence to be Arrippa). Deborah, Amaziah, and Manassen. The will probated in Datchess County, May 22, 1775. names all these children and several anothers, including a daughter hearing the unusual name of Maribah, obviously for

farm from the Crown in 1731.

Manassch's youngest child was Aaron, it whose descendants migrated less than many of the other children and hence seemed able to preserve more family bistory. I have lately received this from a descendant of Aaron: "Manasseh was born in Massachusetts in 1706 and

officials?

A Deborah Cole, daughter of Hug's (3) Cole (Hugh 2, James 1) and Deborah (Westcott Genealogy, 1932, pages 144-151.) Euckland, was born in Swansea in 1682, Thomas Stafford (1682-1765) who marand remained unmarried until 1712, when she married her kinsman John a Cole as his second wife. Was there a reason for her not making an earlier more desirable marriage? Or did the older Manasseh marry another Deborah Cole who died when her son was an infant? I have actumulated a mass of records of Coles who lived in Swanser records of Coles who lived in Swansea but did not break into Swansen Records

nor any of the Cole genealogies.

The younger Manassch deeded land
in 1739 in which he described himself an a carpenter (as he did in his will, also) and had Jonathan (4) Cole (Benjamin 3. Hugh 2, James 1) for one of the two witnesses. The Ebenezer Cole who sold his land to the younger Manasseh in Dutchess County was a brother of this Jonathan (4) Cole.

Hugh (2) Cole (James 1) had seven children recorded in Plymouth. He re-moved to Swansea before 1676, but no children are recorded there, though the E. B. Cole genealogy assigns several, and there would still be space for a daughter Deborah (though of course we have no trace of one). Hugh (2) Cole was a Paptist and a carpenter. The younger Manasséh was both, and served on the building committee when a Baptist Church was organized at South Dover, N. Y., soon after he moved to

that vicinity.
The record which complicates the situation so exasperatingly is this, written by the older Manasseh Martin in A "The Book Grantham," a volume on g Baptist doctrine used by the John Martin family for recording family data:
"october ye 6th 1706 Manasseh Martin and hannah Carpenter was marryed and kethis was writen March ye 5th 1722 or 3." g This marriage date is six weeks earlier i than the recorded birth-date of the written seventeen years later, and he it may have forgotten his wedding-date. et However, this Manasseh announced himself to be "In reasonable health"

when he made his brief will Feb. 5, 1728-9. in which he made his wife Hannah t sole heir and executrix. He died in o Warwick, R. I., March 20, 1754, and his He died in Unfortunately, I can present evidence J wife Hannah, seven years his junior, both for and against the idea of sonship. married his successor in the Baptist married his successor in the Baptist of

decuments. Do any of these documents of the documents. Do any of these documents of the documents. Do any of these documents of these documents of the documents. Do any of these documents of the documents of

I have already referred to the only of died 1771, who married 1753, Abiel Casdeed I have found at Taunton given byid well, who owned had adjoining Jacob the younger man, who signed himself by:
"Manassah Martin." I have decided to give the details of this deed, in hope that her mother.

I have a copy of the unpublished deed by which Manasseh Martin bought to farm in Dutchess County November.

It may indicate to some reader thist in 5853, GAY, GREY, THURSTON, E. grantor's parentage: "Book No. 31, p.s.p.H. D., Feb. 1, 1935, According to the grantor's parentage: "Book No. 31, p.s.p.H. D., Feb. 1, 1935, According to the grantor's parentage: "Book No. 31, p.s.p.H. D., Feb. 1, 1935, According to the grantor's parentage: "Book No. 31, p.s.p.H. D., Feb. 1, 1935, According to the grantor's parentage: "Book No. 31, p.s.p.H. D., Feb. 1, 1935, According to the grantor's parentage: "Book No. 31, p.s.p.H. D., Feb. 1, 1935, According to the grantor's parentage: "Book No. 31, p.s.p.H. D., Feb. 1, 1935, According to the grantor's parentage: "Book No. 31, p.s.p.H. D., Feb. 1, 1935, According to the grantor's parentage: "Book No. 31, p.s.p.H. D., Feb. 1, 1935, According to the grantor's parentage: "Book No. 31, p.s.p.H. D., Feb. 1, 1935, According to the grantor's parentage: "Book No. 31, p.s.p.H. D., Feb. 1, 1935, According to the grantor's parentage: "Book No. 31, p.s.p.H. D., Feb. 1, 1935, According to the grantor's parentage: "Book No. 31, p.s.p.H. D., Feb. 1, 1935, According to the grantor's parentage: "Book No. 31, p.s.p.H. D., Feb. 1, 1935, According to the grantor's parentage: "Book No. 31, p.s.p.H. D., Feb. 1, 1935, According to the grantor's parentage: "Book No. 31, p.s.p.H. D., Feb. 1, 1935, According to the grantor's parentage: "Book No. 31, p.s.p.H. D., Feb. 1, 1935, According to the grantor's parentage: "Book No. 31, p.s.p.H. D., Feb. 1, 1935, According to the grantor's parentage: "Book No. 31, p.s.p.H. D., Feb. 1, 1935, According to the grantor's parentage: "Book No. 31, p.s.p.H. D., Feb. 1, 1935, According to the grantor's parentage: "Book No. 31, p.s.p.H. D., Feb. 1, 1935, According to the grantor's parentage: "Book No. 31, p.s.p.H. D., Feb. 1, 1935, According to the grantor's parentage: "Book No. 31, p.s.p.H. D., Feb. 1, 1935, According to the grantor's parentage: "Book No. 31, p.s I and, being ye one half of four acres of land, formerly granted to Mr. Timothy Brooks on Mattapolset (?) river in Swanzey . . . To build a sawmill on sd. river at ye upper falls . . . sd. 4 acres of land was in Partnership with Nathaniel Bla-

for purents of an illegitimate child to lirst grist min at the removed to Old be called before ecclesiastical or legal Warwick, 1650, "and at the head of Mill Warwick, 1650, "and at the settlers." Cove built a grist mill for the settlers."

Thomas Stafford (1682-1765) who mar-ried 1707 Anne Greene (1688-1718) was the last of the seven children of Amos

and Mary; Patience (above) was the sixth child. (Westcott Genealogy, page 152.)

2. STAFFORD, DAVIS, Hannah Stafford, born 1776, married first 1795 Robert Durfee, born 1772; married served John Pavis, Sha was delighter of ond John Davis. She was daughter of Thomas Stafford (1735-1816) and Rebecca Hill. Thomas was son of Samuel Staf-ford (1692-1752) and Hannah Bennett; Samuel was son of Amos and Mary (query 1.) (See Westcott Genealogy, pages R. L. W. 144, 147, 148.)

9777. BUNDY. B. B. P., Jan 30, 1935. Are you sure Peter Bundy was born in Salem, Mass.? My recollection is that Bundy does not appear on Salem records. There were Bundys in Boston and Taun-

ton, Mass.

Avery Genealogy, 1907: "Ephraim"

Avery married Abigail Bill. In his will,
dated Jan. 1, 1790, calls himself of Montague, Mass. . . . names wife Abigail and daughters Bathsheha, wife of Peter & Bundy," and others. This is the Peter E Bundy who died in Otsego Co., N. Y. h. Their daughter Rebecca married Elisha Shepard of Otego and Oneonta Plains, Otsego Co., N. Y. .

According to Preston, Conn., Vital Records, Peter Bundy married July 14, 1746, Priscilla Prentise, both of Preston. They had children: Esther, born Aug. 16, 1752; Peter, born Sept. 11, 1754; Elisha, born Oct. 6, 1760.

Esther Bundy married Henry Shepard of Canterbury and Coventry, Conn., and had son Elisha, born Oct. 4, 1772, Canterbury, Conn. They removed to Otego, N. Y. (see History of Otego), possibly by way of Massachusetts. His son Elisha

married Rebecca Bundy.
History of Otego, N. Y., 1907, gives:
"Peter and Elisha Bundy, brothers, came from Montgomery, Mass., in spring of 1787." Ephraim Avery above was of Montgomery, Mass., 1796. I think the Peter Bundy born Sept. 11,

1754, is the one who married Bathsheba

Avery and removed to Otego, N. Y.
I have a memorandum of a deed
"James Bundy of Preston, Conn., to my son Peter Bundy of Preston," dated Jan. 13, 1748, recorded at Preston, Conn., L6, page 142, Peter Bundy conveys this land Nov. 25, 1749, (L6, page 189). G. F. S. H.

up this line, but thus fur mive been un- hable to find the names of her parents.

A. E. E.

\$5628. 1. GREEN, JOHNSON N. M. Dec. 27, 1934. Amos (4) Green Oleary 2, Thomas D, born in Stoneham, Mass., Dec. 36, 1712, married April 21, 1742, Thompson, Conn., Lydia Johnson, They were haptised as adults in Thompson. July 26, 1747. Their children, bantized here, were Lucy, Hannah and Amos, santized Aug. 9, 1747; Henry, Feb. 14, 748; Lydin, Feb. 4, 1750; Jacob, June 9, 751; Esther, Jan. 13, 1754; Amos, Dec. 4, 1755, Why was Lydin Johnson? Was he of the Woodstock family, or of the Wolmen, Mass., family? Her uncestry will be very much appreciated,

M. M. J.

GERRY. GARY. M. G. F., Jam. 14, 1935, and H. W. J., Jan. 28, 1935. Seth Gerry, who married Zilpah Pierce, was not of the Marbleherd family of Gerrys, of which Hon, Elbridge Gerry was a member but was descended from Stephen Gerry, who was in Charlestown, Mass., as early as 1668 as a servant to Hon, Richard Russell.

His son Stephen (2) (posthumous), born about 1691-92, went to Taunton, Mass., and there married Mary, daughter of Elenzer and Elizabeth (Crane) Gilbert. They were the parents of Elijah Garey. in the militia. Major Elijah due to his service in the militia. Major Elijah married, Dec. 16, 1742, Ruth, daughter of William and Mary Wolds Heskins, and this couple were the perents of Seth, who married

Zilmih Pierce.

About 1810, Seth Gerry moved to Marshfield, Vt., and in 1812 was taxed in Calais, Vt., an adjoining town. I find trace of only their two children in Vermont, Backus and Solomon, Backus mont, backus and Solomon, Dwinell, married, Sept. 18, 1821, Ora daughter of Simeon of Marshfield, Vt. Solomon lived in Walden, Vt., but further trace of him is lost to me, Zilpah, wite of Seth Gerry, is buried in the Past Calabs Cometery, and her gravest ne shows that she died May 17, 1830.

(References: Gary Genealogy by Lawrence Brainerd, and printed vital records of Taunton and Rehoboth, Mass.) M. W. W.

9715. 4. HOLMES, BLANCHARD, F. F. V. Jan. 17, 1935. The line runs: William Holmes (1592-1678) and wife Elizabeth Madden (1603-1689); Abraham Holmes (1640-1722) and wife Elizabeth Arnold, daughter of Rev. Samuel Arnold; Rose Holmes, born 1899, married Thomas Blanchard.

William Holmes was born near Holm, East Riding of Yorkshire, Eng. He emi-grated before 1636 to New England, living in Scituate, as early as 1641.

He was on the list of those in Scituate, who were "able to bear arms" in 1643. was one of the "Conlhasset Planters" in 1646, and freeman of Plymouth Colony in 1658. In 1661 he removed across the North River into Marshfield and died there Nov. 9, 1678, aged 86. His widow Elizabeth died Feb. 17, 1689. The Holmes line traced to one John Holm who is said to have come over as a volunteer with

William the Conquerer.

Abraham Holmes, son of William, and father of Rose, was born in Marshfield, 1640, removed to Rochester, Mass., with his brothers Josiah and Isaac, in 1648. He was deacon of the First Congrega-tional Church in Rochester, of which he and his wife, their son Experience and his wife, were original members. He was Town Treasurer in 1698 and several succeeding years. He died April 17, 1722, aged \$2. His gravestone is still standing in the Old Cemetery at Rochester Cen-

tier. Children of Abraham (according to gravestone inscription); Elizabeth; Isane; Pathshebu, born 1691, married Samuel Doguett: Rose, born 1699, married Thomas Planchard of Andover; Susannah; Ex-

moved to Pawling Precinct in 1747," No knowledge of the place of birth seemed to have been preserved.

The printed Swansea Records include Gist "Manasseh, son of Manasseh and Deberah Martin, was born Nov. 20, 1706. In 1884 a man who professed to make is enrecul copy of Martin records from the Swansea record-book sent this to a Martin searcher who is still searching: "Maunussah, son of Maunussah and Lieborgh Martin, born Nov. 20, 1706." Great was my astonishment to receive this record in 1933 from Mr. Almy, Swansea town clerk: "Manasseh, son of Manasseh Martin and Deborah Cole, was born November 20th, 1706," Mr. Almy assured me that this was copied from Why was the "original" record book. Deborah's surname omitted when copies were made for printing." A genealogist whose attention I called to this matter said that a greater mystery was, why was Deborah's surname included in the birth record of her son? He was so skeptical that he drove down to Swansea to verify Mr. Almy's report, found it correct, and then decided this must indicate an illegitimate child.

There was only one Manasseh Marting to be the father in this record. He was the one born in 1681 to John and Joanna Martin; he continued to live in that same neighborhood for years, had a nephew (son of Ephraim Martin) named for him. and was ordained a minister in the Bap-tist church. I wish some reader, whether interested in Martins or not. would tell me whether the Swansea Baptist church records of 1706 have been preserved. Or are there legal records of that time and place which might throw light on this matter? Wasn't it usual for parents of an illegitimate child to be called before ecclesiastical or legal officials?

A Deborah Cole, daughter of Hugh (3) Cole (Hugh 2, James 1) and Deborah Buckland, was born in Swansen in 1682, and remained unmarried until 1712, when she married her kinsman John Cole as his second wife. Was there a reason for her not making an earlier more desirable marriage? Or did the older Manassch marry another Deborah Cole who died when her son was an infant? I have accumulated a mass of records of Coles who lived in Swansea but did not break into Swansea Records nor any of the Cole genealogies.

younger Manasseh deeded land In 1739 in which he described himself an a carpenter (as he did in his will, also) and had Jonathan (4) Cole (Benjamin 3, Hugh 2, James 1) for one of the two witnesses. The Ebenezer Cole who sold his land to the younger Manasseh in Dutchess County was a brother of

this Jonathan (4) Cole.

Hugh (2) Cole (James 1) had seven children recorded in Plymouth. He re-moved to Swansea before 1676, but no children are recorded there, though the B. Cole genealogy assigns several, and there would still be space for a daughter Deborah (though of course we have no trace of one). Hugh (2) Cole was a Baptist and a carpenter. The younger Manasseh was both, and served on the building committee when a Baptist Church was organized at South Dover, N. Y., soon after he moved to that vicinity.

The record which complicates the a situation so exasperatingly is this, writ-ten by the older Manasseh Martin in I "The Book Grantham," a volume on g Eaptist doctrine used by the John Marit in family for recording family "october ye 6th 1706 Manasseh Martin " and hannah Carpenter was marryed and k this was writen March ye 5th 1722 or 3." ig This marriage date is six weeks earlier than the recorded birth-date of the younger Manasseh. Of course this was

grove, Esq., & Saml. Wheaton. . . . Samuel Peck and Jonathan Cole, witnesses. No wife is mentioned, though Maribah was living.

I could enumerate many puzzles which took up space in the genealogical section for years, but were finally settled and taken out of the way. Concerted action on the part of the readers could perhaps Manasseh Martins N. C. P. Manasseh Martins

W. O. P., Dec. 7, 1934, The Southworth line is as follows:

Mercy Southworth married 1701 Moses ..

Edward Southworth married Nov. 16, " 1869, Mary Pabodic. She was the daught pe Wi Pabodic. The latter was the daughter of Ti ter of William and Elizabeth (Alden) John and Priscilla Alden of the May- g IIn

Constant Southworth married Nov. 2. 1637. Elizabeth Collier of Duxbury.

Edward Southworth married May 28, 1623, Alice Carpenter, He died in 1621, His widow married second, Governor A. E. E. William Bradford.

9776. 1. STAFFORD. E. B. P. W., 3 Jan. 30, 1935. Patience Stafford, born ball 1721, married Jabez Howland, Jr. (Jabez, John of the Mayflower.) She was daughter of Amos (1665-1760), who married, 1689, Mary Burlingame (1668-1760). daughter of Roger (1). Amos Stafford was son of Samuel (1636-1718), who married about 1660 Mercy Westcott (Stukely 1). Samuel was son of Thomas and Elizabeth Stafford of Plymouth by 1626, of Portsmouth or Newport, 1638, then of Providence, "where he constructed the first grist mill at the mouth of the Moosausick river." He removed to Old Warwick, 1650, "and at the head of Mill Cove hellt a grist will for the same and the mouth of the Warwick, 1650, "and at the head of Mill Cove hellt a grist will for the same and the Cove built a grist mill for the settlers." (Westcott Genealogy, 1932, pages 144-151.)

Thomas Stafford (1682-1765) who mar-Fried 1707 Anne Greene (1688-1718) was the last of the seven children of Amos

and Mary: Patience (above) was the sixth child. (Westcott Genealogy, page 152.) 2. STAFFORD, DAVIS. Hannah Stafford, born 1776, married first 1795 Robert Durfee, born 1772; married second John Davis. She was daughter of Thomas Stafford (1735-1816) and Robecca Hill. Thomas was son of Samuel Stafford (1692-1752) and Hannah Bennett; Samuel was son of Amos and Mary (query 1.) (See Westcott Genealogy, pages R. L. W. 144, 147, 148.)

9777. BUNDY. B. B. P., Jan. 30, 1935. Are you sure Peter Bundy was born in Salem, Mass.? My recollection is that Bundy does not appear on Salem records. There were Bundys in Boston and Taun-

gue, Mass. . . . names wife Abigail and his daughters Bathsheba, wife of Peter R Bundy," and others. This is the Peter g Is Bundy" and others. This is the Peter I is
Bundy who died in Otsego Co., N. Y. hwi
Their daughter Rebecca married Elisha
Shepard of Otego and Oneonta Plains,
Otsego Co., N. Y.
According to Preston, Conn., Vital Rec-

ords, Peter Bundy married July 14, 1746, t Priscilla Prentise, both of Preston. They had children: Esther, born Aug. 16, 1752; di-Peter, born Sept. 11, 1754; Elisha, born

Oct. 6, 1760. Esther Bundy married Henry Shepard at cr. of Canterbury and Coventry, Conn., and Indian son Elisha, born Oct. 4, 1772, Canterbury, Conn. They removed to Otego, National Conn. Otego, Wegu bury, Conn. They removed to Otego, Well N. Y. (see History of Otego), possibly by Si W way of Massachusetts. His son Elisha [12]

married Rebecca Bundy. History of Otego, N. Y., 1907, gives: "Peter and Elisha Bundy, brothers, came from Montgomery, Mass., in spring of nrie

cut

F

1.0 Tan.

186 110

"(1 X. A 29 130

100 402 4-11 WI

An An 10 rin Set

in 1337 Ttil 1115 of

100

Bo die

s na

Deane Allen

1723. David re the Mary in (2) 1635, Eliza-

. Chil-1668; ionias, : Ebezabeth h was is son 1702,

athan Crane, . Who taken ls and n son . 13.

ELL. ife of ? If Mary. cords.

red in dated when

Alice h, the I Mar-

homas Matentage er of

bigail Law-

night. yer of nd Joekmasshe a

topher . It.

MAN. hester, Cherry father

. Isaac ventry. Bridget Wood worth?

L. 1..

and may furnish a clue for the search for published Sept. 29, 1932, I took from parentage of an elusive Levi Joseph ibituary notices.

Deet who married in the 1830's at Saugertles, N. Y., Ann Eliza Freligh, daughtless, 1 5231, CURTISS, MIX, JACOBS, O.H.I., ter of Joel Freligh.

H. P. R. F. Sept. 6, 1932, Captain Jonathan Curtish Courses.

assah Martin & Deborah Cole was born, "ovember 20th, 1705-6." Neither of these Manassahs is that Manassah Martin, son F of John and Joan (Esten) Martin, who was born Feb. 2, 1681, married Hannah? Carpenter, described himself in a deed as a "weaver" but was also a Baptist minister, and whose will shows that he therefore in comparatively easy driving was childless. My Manassah might possibly be the son of a John Martin mentioned casually in the fragmentary Rehoboth records as a land holder and as a member of a corner's jury. Or he might be the son of the "Widow Martyn" of Hingham whose estate was probated in 1665. Will anyone having access to the Suffolk Probate Record; tell me who were the heirs of this whow Martin? Deborah Cole's lineage is also a mys-

tery. She perhaps descends from James Cole, early in Plymouth, several members of whose family removed to Swansea and were Baptists, as were the Martins, Hugh (3) Cole (James 1, Hugh 2) married Deborah - and had a dam ater Deborah, but she was too young to belong here. before James Cole had, besides Hugh, sons John, daughters Patience, Anne, wife of Reserve and Fibenezer whose descendants of that period I have not been able to trace fully, though I shall introduce an to Robert Reserve at 146, 200 acres valued at 124. He let the Robert Reserve at 146, 200 acres valued at 124. He let the Robert Reserve at 146, 200 acres valued at 124. ridge, The only other Deborah Cole I found be-

will ing. I have found only one other record naster about my first Manassah Martin. In the laugh- Bristol Co., Mass., Registry of Deeds, men-/ Northern District (Taunton, Mass.), Book Dorcas No. 31, p. 231, I find a deed given by eld, in "Manasha Martin of Swanzey, carpenter." on March 11, 1739-40. He states "5d. 4 nowell, acres of land was in Partnership with Boston Nathl. Blagrove, Esq. & Saml. Wheaton." Jonathan Cole was one of the witnesses. and Manassah's wife was not mentioned,

hence was probably not living.
Swansen Records, Book B, page 194
give this: "Manaseth Martin & Maribe Lake were married the 18 of July 1733." "Maribe" (Maribah) Lake was the daughter of John and Susanna (Case) Lake. The Swansea Records list the following children she bore to Manassah: Susan, Machir, Agrippa (wrongly recorded Abner), Deborah, Amaziah, and Manas-

Manassah (2) removed to Quaker Hill, Pawling Precinct, Dutchess Co., N. Y., where he bought land from Ebenezer Cole and wife Mary Cole. Ebenezer had bought it June 8, 1731, and sold it to Manassah Nov. 1, 1749 (deed). In New York Maribah had four more children, Anna, Meribah, Ephraim and James (Bible and will): I have not found the date of her death.

Manassah (2) Martin married, second,

date of her death.

Manassah (2) Martin married, second,
Sarah (Martin) Marsh, widow of John
Marsh. She had six children by her first
marriage, and bore Manassah four: John
tborn 1758), Asa, George and Aaron. The
house which Manassah (2) built near
Quaker Hill was originally large, but it
is not surprising to find various additions built to it. Manassah's will, dated
Aug. 19, 1771, and probated May 22, 1775,
describes him as a carnenter.

ter of Joel Freligh. H. P. R. P. Sept. 6, 1932. Captain Jonathan Curs-3779. 1. MARTIN, COLE. N. C. P., Sept. 6, 1932. Captain Jonathan Curs-Sept. 9, 1932. In connection with my Sheffield April 1, 1750, died Aug. 17, 182, original query as to Manassah Martin She was the daughter of Richard Jacob and Deborah Cole, I give the following She was the daughter of Richard Jacob full Kellegge Richard Levil. additional data. (a) Rice the following full Kellogg, Richard Jacobs was the set in the Swansea Records, Book B, page (of Joseph Jacobs, born March 12, 182, 97, is found; "Manassah, the son of Man-Joseph Jacobs of Ipswich, born 1665, dis 1697, and Susannah Symonds: Josep-Jacobs was son of Richard Jacobs -Ipswich. Richard Jacobs and his failed Joseph, probably came from Gullford V Joseph Jacobs appears in the Unit-States census of 1780 of that town wait is close to the Massachusetts line of and riding distance of Sheffield, Jonath: Curtiss and his wife are buried in a Curtiss Burying Ground which less tween Sheffield and South Egrement T. branch of the family have invariable spelled the name with a double "s" a" at tiss), the descendants of the first integrant having adopted that as the designtion of the older branch of that family (For further details see the Curtiss General alogy published in 1903 by Frederic H Curtiss.) F. H. C. B Curtiss.)

> 5373. 5. JOHNSON, C. A. H., Oct. 1932. Rebecca Johnson was daughter of Thomas Brooks of Canteroury, Centromas was an early settler of Canterbury. He died 1704. His will record at New London, Conn., dated April 3 1704, probated June 12, 1704, mentical and the settlement of the control of the co Obadiah Johnson a yoke of oxen. I-will was recorded April 1, 1705; invested April 5, 1705, £107-3-11; appraisers, Elec-Brown and Elisha Paine, selectmen by thence Brooks appointed executor 8

18, 1704.

I have not so far succeeded in plactifications. Rrooks. If anyone knows wife's name or where he lived before settling in Canterbury I should be called the information. A. L. R. N. A. L. B. X. ful for the information.

5377. BREWER, J. J. W., Oct. 1932. According to Savage's General cal Dictionary, Vol. 1, Daniel Brown Roxbury came on the Lion, arriving Person with the Computation of the Lion, arriving 1 Boston with his wife September, ich He died in 1646, naming in his will will Joanna, son Daniel (probably born England according to Savage), Nathataborn May 1, 1635, and daughters Mi Joanna and Sarah. The latter, Sara born March 8, 1638, married, Nov 1656, John May. Nathaniel of Roxbury (son of Part) bad by his first wife Vilrabath, dis-

had by his first wife Elizabeth, a de-

NOTES

Comment on Note 7434 EAST FAMILIES OF EASTCHESTER, N

R. E. D.

I am very much interested in title cles on Eastchester and regret process. have had the opportunity to real that has been published.

I am a direct descendant of there is describes him as a carpenter.

Sarah, second wife of Manassah (2),
Martin, was of a distinct Martin family.
Her lineage was: George (I) Martin of
Salisbury, Mass., and his second wife,

Jerendah Drake, bern 1784, will proved May Historical Society Abstra XII, page 315. In this Wife Martha --- Virku her bathe as Denson, I's see " rowber Family," p mane Martha Denton, Frances Purdy as wif Intake, Sr., has been us Societies for years, was e'd. Officert Brake, Il

and brother Col. Samuel with their fither Sanitle side Cemetery, Peckski teither of the manes (Praises were there when twenty years and, some best destroyed, however, Wint proof mave you

of Mary Fowler to Sa Scarstale, who died in 17 ing Mrs. Bristol this que article was published in York Genealogical and Historial She replied that was mentioned in her fary 70 as having receive fore his death." The Guest as wife of Samuel used in historical society

there you given the ce line arrived by Mrs. Brit New York (enealogica) a Record? If this is correct a direct descendant of the drea of Henry Fowler (I) 11. L. Dovberry, Mass., ht County, N. V.: (a) Grace ter Henry Fowler 1st and ell, married John Huntands married into the Ur de Mary Fewler, daugh Fewler 2d and Abfguil H ried Samuel Drake of Starsdale, N. V.; and (c) left term obout 1673, died tember and 160, 23, 472 Patriold, Colm. Ellish dangliter of John Barlowe 11, 1677, and settled in Ri Jeremiah Fowler, Jr. J.; p-share- New York Cemedia

arapased Recould married Henton Powler died beta 178 will proved June 1 Jane Valentine, born Jan 1

James Fowler, Vorktowr 1744, fled Jame 12, 1869. Sissean Purch Son 1865, and the Unit Feb. 1865, and the Unit Feb. 1865, and the Unit Feb. National Lance Son 1 July 1865, and Feb. 1,

OCTOBER 21, 19

MONDAY, OUTOBE Can E F A or some other Can E F A or some other terested in the Palmer family were the farents of Edzabe torn April 4 1715 wife of Sa eri 1 Aver, born 1622 John from 1715 ded Aug. 14 1651 were married Nov. 14 1652. S Mouther of Peter 4 Johnson Mouther Peter Johnson Mouther Who were the Johnson Mouther Who were the Same of Hampte daughter of Peter 4 1652. S

nlder! she ath-

tized rrie-! chier c 11. Day-

Eterti. ett 115 theth Was itton wel-

leon 121 y 23, cond. the dren. IAR-

Ser

was 1755 1779. n art ed to lition nimz ston dean

ving probof leter West ome vhile ed.

eane \lien 1723. avid the Lary (2) 1635, Sliza-

Chil-1668; mas. Ebefour beth Was Son 1702. than rane.

son CLL.

Who

aken

fe of lary. ords. al in inted

when aster efore

(5442.) 1. FRAZIER, BELL, Ancestry wanted of John Frazier, born 1726, who was a captain in the Revolution and who married Mrs. Jean (Bell) McLain. They went from Maryland to Franklin County, Pa., prior to 1759. I would also like the amosstry of Jean Bell. She was stelen by Indians about 1765. I would

タータ 幸

like the parentage of David Gitchel, born April 10, 1797, and of his wife, Elizabeth Bennett, born Nov. 1, 1802; both of New

York State. 3. KNEDLER, GAUMERIN, Ancestry wanted of John Knedler (Kneedler), been about 1793, died April 25, 1852, and of his wife, Esther Gaumerin, born 1794, died Jan. 12, 1851. Proof to 1843 they lived in Fayette Township, Seneca Coun-

ty, N. Y. and in Tongwanda, N. Y.

4. MORSE, Can anyone who is interested in Morse genealogy give me any data concerning any Morse families who moved from Massachusetts or Connecticut to Pennsylvania prior to 1819?

E. R. S. F.

ANSWERS

3580, PERT, FRELIGH, H. P. R. P., April 28, 1932. I find the following Peets listed in the 1790 census, in New Milford, Conn.: Daniel Peet 1 male, 2 females, George Peet, 3, males, 2 females, Joseph I Peets, 1 made, 1 female, Thaddeus Peet, 5 males, 5 femules. Information desired of Ludlow and interviewed members of about descendants of any of these. Ludlow families to make these records

In the 1790 census, a total of twenty-libecurate as possible, four heads of families by the name of I have checked up Peet are listed in Connecticut.

1790 census, it will be greatly appreciated irecord I copied from. and may furnish helue for the search for parentage of an clusive Levi Joseph () Feet who married in the 1830's at Sau-th gerties, N. Y., Ann Eliza Freigh, daugh th ter of Joel Freligh. H, P. R. P.

3779. 1. MARTIN, COLE. N. C. P., Sept. 9, 1932. In connection with my original query as to Manassah Martin and Deborah Cole, I give the following

additional data.

In the Swansen Records, Book B, page (97, is found: "Manassah, the son of Manassah Martin & Deborah Cole was born: "ovember 20th, 1705-6." Neither of these Munassahs is that Manassah Martin, sonf of John and Joan (Esten) Martin, who was born Feb. 2, 1681, married Hannah Carpenter, described himself in a deed as a "weaver" but was also a Eaptist minister, and whose will shows that he was childless. My Manassah might possibly be the son of a John Martin men-tioned casually in the fragmentary Rehoboth records as a land holder and as a member of a corner's Jury. Or he might be the son of the "Widow Mariyn" of Hingham whose estate was probated in 1665. Will anyone having access to the Suffolk Probate Reconstall me who were the heirs of this winow Martin?

Deborah Cole's lineage is also a mystery. She berhaps descends from James Cole, early in Plymouth, several members of whose family removed to Swansea and were Bapusts, as were the Martins, Hugh (3) Cole Games 1, Hugh 2 married Deborah and had a dar der Deborah, but she was too young to belong here.
The only other Deborah Cole I found became the second wife of John Cole, Jr. James Cole had, besides Hugh, sons John, James and Ebenezer whose descendants efore James and Ebenezer whose descendants r., of ef that period I have not been able to will. I trace fully, though I shall introduce an

when Ebenezer Cole into this article, ill ing I have found only one other record laster about my first Manassah Martin. In the augh. Bristol Co., Mass., Registry of Deeds, men. Northern District (Taunton, Mass.), Book over 7 No. 31, p. 231, I find a deed given by

Susanna North, who was one of the vetims of the witchcraft madness at Salen George (2) Martin and his second wename unknown to me tean any readsupply it?); George (3) Martin and sec ond wife, Mercy Durkee (was she do geter of William Durkee, the innuience and his wife Martha Cross?). Sarah a Martin married first John March Windows Co., Conn., and they remove to Dutchess Co., N. Y., where this the husband died, and she became the second ond wife of Manassah (2) Martin, rah's will was probated May 15, 17 She named her Martin children and 1 the children of her first marriage, J. Marsh, Mercham telsewhere called Alhom) Marsh, Sarah Lake, Susannah Martin (whose surname had been Marsh ifore she married her stepbrether Aging pa Martin), Mary Cole and Bannah Elle I wonder what Cole family Mary Mars married into.

After this long dissertation, it may it advisable to repeat the Manussah Maria learn the parentage of Manussah Maria and ble wife Deborah Cole. N. C.P. advisable to repeat that my desire is

5162. HAVENS, D. C. H., Get II. 1932. The list of deaths of Haven family that I sent which was published Sept. 29, 1932, was copied from a React of Deaths in the Town of Ludlow, Vermont, from 1790 to 1901, inclusive, The record was compiled and published by Rufus S. Warner, job printer, in 150 Mr. Warner was one of the old resident Ludlow families to make these records a

I have checked up on those D. C. H. If some correspondent will kindly send has mentioned as a bit different and find he list as published is exactly like the

The last three records (after 1902) at three records (after 1902) at the published Sept. 29, 1932, I took from thit publicary notices.

J. M. W. E.

5231, CURTISS, MIX. JACOBS, O.H.H. Sept. 6, 1932. Captain Jonathan Curri-charried Mary Jacobs in 1768, born in Sheffield April 1, 1750, died Aug. 17, 1811 She was the daughter of Richard Ja-wa born 1724, died Jan. 14, 1809, and Thans ful Kellogg. Richard Jacobs was the wa of Joseph Jacobs, born March 12, 168 died in Sheffield 1786. He was the sun-Joseph Jacobs of Ipswich, born 1665, dis 1697, and Susannah Symonds: Josep Jacobs was son of Richard Jacobs Ipswich. Richard Jacobs and his father Joseph, probably came from Gulfford, V Joseph Jacobs appears in the Uni-States census of 1780 of that town wal-is close to the Massachusetts line of therefore in comparatively easy dries, and riding distance of Sheffield. Jonath: Curtiss and his wife are buried in Curtiss Burying Ground which lies is tween Sheffield and South Egremont. To branch of the family have invariable spelled the name with a double "s" a" a tiss), the descendants of the first into grant having adopted that as the design tion of the older branch of that firm (For further details see the Curtiss Gen alogy published in 1903 by Frederic E Curtiss.) F. H. C. E Curtiss.)

5. JOHNSON, C. A. H., Oct. 1932. Rebecca Johnson was daughter of Thomas Brooks of Canteroury, Common Thomas was an early settler of Canterbury. He died 1764. His will recordbury. He died 1764. His will record at New London. Conn., dated April ... 1704, probated June 12, 1764, mentor daughters Patience, Anne, wife of lic-ard Pellett, Rebecca Johnson, Mar Northup. He had 89 acres of land value at 146, 200 acres valued at £24. He let to Pelacon. to Rebecca a mare, and to his son-in-Obadiah Johnson a yoke of oxen. T will was recorded April 1, 1765; inventor April 5, 1705, £107-5-11; appraisers, Eleas Brown and Elisha Palne, selectmen I, tience Brooks appointed executor 8 7 18, 1704,

of the first off-data? In term of William M The second second Park sind by Totare designation of the latest terms of the la Carlo action facilities The transfer of the transfer o All and the state of S. ranged by one twill N Ann Berlaue, ettled h

I tare expens

the second of th

appa)

His son A - 14, Drake May 1732, married De-Single, dangeter of Mr Ith Land Shate

His son Samuel Irrai 1600, deef Jan. 13, 1774) Has son Col. Gilbert [1

dled Jan. 8, 1809, madr. 1757, Edwardth Underfil 725, daughter of Nathar Mary Hunt.

His -n Dr. Nathanle his coasin Jane Ann, wh diet March 27, 1834, h town, N. V., July 16, 1 thereman Irrake twhem tion among children of \$ Pox Meadows Scarsdale 13, 1774)

Jeremich Druke, bern 1784, will proved May Historical Society Abstra XII, page 319. In this wife Mattin -- Virku her home as Deason, IV set Facility Family, pr tione Martin Dentoni Prate es Pupily as wife Prate es Pupily as wife Prate es Pupily as wife Someties for years; was a

and brother Col. Summed I with their father Samuel side Cemetery, Pecksidly neither of the names, (Frances were there when twenty years ago, some been destroyed, however,

Went proof move you of Mary Fowler to San Searschie, who died in 177 ing Mrs. Bristol this quer portiole was published in H York denoulogical and thereof she replied that was mentioned in her full ry life as having received fore his death." The n Grant as wife of Samuel 1 used in historical societie

There you given the cor line weltten by Mrs. Brist New Yerk Genealogical and Research It this is correct; a open descendant of the dress of Benry Fowler (1) . H. L. Hovimry, Mass., and County, N. V.: (a) Grace pt ter Henry Feater Isl and 1 ell, nagried John Hunt, w. ants married into the Und do Mary Powler, daughte V when id and Abigmi Hoy real Samuel Frake of Fa Scarnition N. V. and to de let bern about 1873, died 1 tember and thee 23, 1723, Databell, Conn. Efficabel daughter of Jean Barlows Elligibet

..... TANKS THIS LESS OF Auce imrier. daughter of Edward and Edith. Thomas with Cass of Boscawen, N. H.? Can any-(5) who came to New England, governor one give me the names of Pasky and Ju-of Martha's Vineyard. W.W.N.Y. of Martha's Vineyard.

SEPTEMBER 17, 1923

MONDAY, SEPT. 17, 1923.

(1046.) Wanted, line of descent and data

concerning the following persons:

ADAMS. Lucretia Adams, born (Daniel, Dea. Thomas) Charles-Lucretia Adams, born town, N. H. Stackpool's History of New Hampshirs, Vol. 2, page 18.
2. LUFKIN, John Lufkin of Unity,

N. H.

3. FELCH. Jebez Felch of Weare and l'nity, N. H., born about 1759, enlisted in he Revolution, serving seven years, Perhaps some one having the Felch Genealogy could give me this line.

HERRICK, BURNHAM. Leonard Herrick married Rosannah Burnham, and

line of both families.

5. WEEDEN, MOODY, William Weeden married Rebecca Moody, and lived in Windsor County, Vt. Would like line of L. E. N. both families.

(1047.) MARSH. What was the birthplace of George Marsh, who with his wife and four children (Thomas, Onesiphorus, Elizabeth and Mary) landed in Charlestown in June, 1635? Who were his parents? E. M. H. M. Of what occupation?

the genealogy of the Lovejoy family who 19, 1864, at Troy, N. Y., of Jerusha, my were residents of New England and am mother," widow of Nathaniel Martin, Esq., wondering if anyone can help me in ascer-(1048.) LOVEJOY. I am in search of taining who were the father, the grandfather and the great-grandfather of one Cole. Thomas Lovejoy. As far as I can learn and Casey, names foreign to the Cole thus far he was been near the year 1770, family. Hannah had an uncle who also of parents living either in Massachusetts or, named a son Parker. The above named, New Hampshire; but presumably in Massa-children were grandchildren of Ebenezer chusetts, near the Andover section. After Cole and Mary Wilson, daughter of Benezeriusetts, near the Andover section. After Cole and Mary Wilson, daughter of Benezeriusetts, near the Andover section. After Cole and Mary Wilson, Sr., of Rehoboth, and his county district, of Maine, into that part! wife Elizabeth, whose family name has which is now in Somerset county, and set- long been sought. Was she a Parker? iled at or near Norridgewock or New Portland in said Somerset county. It is possi-ble that he lived at or near Yarmouth. near Portland, Me., for a time. He married Nancy Burgess who came from Martha's Vineyard. It is stated that she, when a small girl, was in Boston just after the Boston Tea Party raid and remembered the details in relation to it. They had several sons and daughters, among whom was thial, whose son was Marcellus, I will appreciate any information given me relating to him. I have in mind that he may possibly be a descendant of one John Loveby who settled at Andover, who was born in 1622 and died in 1669. M. W. L. S.

(1049.) PROWN. Can anyone give the oncestors of Justiss Brown, born July 7. 1775, married Asenath Blashfield, born Dec 22, 1775, both at Brimfield, Mass.? I do not know the date of their marriage, but the oldest child was born March 23, 1801.

* * *

(1050.) SALKELD. Would like ances-'ry of Willis Ell Salkeld, born April 3, 1867, in Perry, Ohlo, married Amy Chartie Witham, born May 12, 1867, in Phyon Cove, Mass., and died March S. 1902. He had seven brothers Perry, Ohlo. of three sisters as follows: Frank G., od Olinthus, Glenn H., John L., George Frigan, Victor Hugo, Gry, Grace Luana Schoold Ratisback, Bertha and Elizabeth bertrude. His father was George Morgan alkeld, born F.b. 12. - , and fied Feb. 12. His mother was Sarah Ama Maskell, bern Aug. 26, - and deed Sec. 80, 1917. E. W. S. L.

and whom they married?

2. LEWIS, PRESSEY. Can anyone give ine the parentage of Benjamin Crommet Lewis of Waterville, Me., or of his wife Charlotte Langdon Pressey? He was born Jan. 3, 1793, died Feb. 28, 1840, married June 10, 1824. She was born March 10, 1793, died May 19, 1859. They had eight children, all in Waterville, Me., I think.

I. F. C.

(1053.) 7. SMITH. From "Pope's l'ioncers of Mass." I copied the following: "Henry (1) Smith, born 1607, came over with wife Elizabeth and sons, John and Seth, settled in Dedham, 1637, removed to Medfield, 1651-2, died in Taunton, about Other children were: Daniel, born 1081. 1639; Samuei, born 1641; Joseph, 1643." I saw elsewhere account of Henry lived in Windsor County, Vt. Would like (1) Smith in which his wife is called Jusilth, date of his death 1647, residence Rehoboth. This corresponds with account recently given in Transcript. I desire to know of Henry Smith whose son John, married Lydia Elllott.

MARTIN, I desire the parentage of George Martin, born April 23, 1761, died g Aug. 4, 1840. I find him first a young man in Shaftsbury, Vt., from whence he removed to Kingsbury, Washington County, N. Y., where he lived until his death. Children: Paix beth, born 1785; Gardner; Ira, born 1790; Sarah; Agrippa; John; Charles; l'hele: Hannah. A possible clew, may be an old letter announcing the death, Nov.

The wife of George Martin was Hannah She had brothers Russell, Parker.

(1054.) 1. BROWN, Jonathan Brown married Achsah Haynes (who was born at Middletown, Vt., Jan. 10, 1786), at Middletown, Vt., July 4, 1805. He later lived at Edwards, N. Y., where he was aceldentally killed in 1823. Jonathan and Achsah had the following children; Valorlous, Vaniah, Vivalda, Stillman, Achsah and others, whose names I do not have. Can anyone give me the date of Jonathan's birth, as well as his ancestry?

2. GODFREY. I would like the ancestry of Josiah Godfrey who married Polly Wing at Sandwich, Mass., June 20, 1811. Their children were: John, Josiah, Eben-

ezer, Mary, Achsah B., and Eudora, L.
3. BARLOW, Levi Barlow was born
at Sandwich, Mass., Nov. 12, 1747. He
married Dec. 29, 1768, Rachel Nyc. 1 would like the names of their children with dates, etc.

4. BARLOW. Obed Barlow was born at Sandwick, Mass., July 13, 1751 . He married Sept. 10, 1772, at Sandwich, Elizaboth Barlow. He died July 17, 1839. Wanted, the names of their children with

(1055.) I. DUNTON, WITHEY, I would greatly appreciate help on my Dunton-Withey lines which have cluded me at every turn. According to the Humphreys Parelly in America, Harriet Humphrey daughter of Lemuel and Betsey Pinney Humphrey, born 1817, in Delaware County, phior was the wife of William B. Dunton, who was born 1815, in Vermont, near Lake Champlain, the son of William and Besides William Zerviah Withey Dunton, they had Solomon, born 1807 in St. Albans, ama a Methodist min-

would be willing to snare; THE RESERVE TO SECURE nect with the Samuel Dunton line of Reading, Mass., or the William Dunton

line of Dorset, Vt.?

2. HUTCHINS. Is the identity of John (Abig (1) Hutchins's wife Frances — known? I that He removed from Newbury, Mass., to dah. Haverhill. Was Mary Johnson a second . wife or was her husband another John Hutchins?

3. HUTCHINS, CORLISS. I should be glad for information on Joanna Corliss of Haverhill, wife of Joseph (2) (John 1)

Hutchins.

Wanted. 4. HUTCHINS, MERRILL. dates and ancestry of Hannah Merrill of Haverhill, wife of Samuel (3) Joseph 2, John 1) Hutchins.

BUTCHINS, RICHESON. Who was Mary Richeson, wife of Samuel (4) (Sam- phrey. nel 3, Joseph 2, John 1) Hutchins? Her

dates and ancestry desired.

6. POST, LATHROP. Ruth Lathrop was the wife of Samuel (3) (John 2, Stephen 1) Post. War also phen 1) Post. Was she a descendant of Rev. John and Hannah Howse Lathrop, and if so how? Her dates and ancestry Newha

7. NICHOLS, GREEN. Ancestry want- was st ed of Joshua Nichols of Brookfield who been in married Ruth Green, born about 1697. daughter of Captain Samuel (3) (Thomas Thomas 1) Green and Elizabeth (3) q mew : 2. Thomas 1) Green and Discharge Cac a (Lieutenant Phineas 2, Deacon John 1) Up- Cac a He w

WAY, ASHLAND. Has anyone any data on Mary Ashland, wife of John Way, Sr., of Wallingtord, Conn.? He was the son of Thomas and Anne Lester Way, born cas, w 1698 in New London, Conn. Mary Ashland was his first wife and John, Jr. was born 1719. Wallingford records give his marriam to Phebe Ford in 1742. Should appreciate Mary Ashland's dates and ances- in Sir

UMBENHAUER, STOUDT. Is the name known of the wife of Stephanus Umbenhauer (then spelled variously Umbehacker, Umbenhewer) who came from Berne, Switzerland, in 1737 by way of New York city, and the Mohawk Valley and because of the hostility of the Indians there went on to Berks County, Pa., where he bought land of Thomas Penn? His son Balzer was the first Umbenhauer born in America, but I do not know the date. - on my Should like the name too, of Balzer's wife. Balzer's son John Thomas (1762-1832) was the founder of Berville, Pa., named for his grandfather's native place. He married Catherine Maria Stoudt of Penn Township, Berks County. Can anyone give the par- 1 gra entage of Catherine Maria Stoudt?

10. REBER, ORDENGAST. Johannes (2) (Johann 1) Reber, born 17.6, in Langenselbolt, came to America in 1742 with Sgives i his parents Johann Rernhart and Johanna , sell as Mandalena Hahn Reber. He married, first, | Ressell | Cribengast; second. - Haas. Want- | Nessell |

ed, parentage of first wife, 11. REBER, RATHMACHER, John (3) 2 was M (Johannes 2, Johann 1) Reber, born 1758, So uni in Heidelberg Township, Berks County, Pa., married Magdalena Rathmacher of Macungie, Lehigh County, Pa. They had chil-dren: Magdalena, Barbara, Christiana, Elizabeth, Rebecca, Sarah, Anna Maria, Joseph, John, Benjamin, Susanna, Jonas, Daniel, Samuel. Parentage of Magdalena. Rathmacher desired.

12. SPANG, SHERMAN. Peter (2) (George 1) Spang, born 1758, in Greenwich Township, Berks County, Pa., married Elizabeth Sherman. They had four children: Elizabeth, Adam, Catherine and Peter. Who was Elizabeth Sherman, what her ancestry and where her home?

13. SPANG, DEPPEN. Peter (3) (Peter 2, George 1) Spang, born 1782, in Heldelberg Township, Berks Courty, Pa., married, first, Sarah Deppen; married, second, Mary Gombehr. Children by first wife: Mary, Lydia, Isaac, Catherine, Relecca,

1700-16 ler (15 his tw Abigall tha, C Clark bury. ler des

16.1

son of

ler Pit

Conn.

Gillett dren: 1777 Levil Lietsey ton, C lett's : 17. (Isaac dier In

and B Michae was D phrey Samue By his ried C

9260 Aug. 1 which Erandi are H Barnet Peck. by A. was al alone For m pertain Russel Russel

except npears Mary 1 In 11 nieze Russell

age of

of all

memor

were v fully c mother titulerat Hotchk her own while & ett Con

This Mallory Hotchi kissi C

WILL BOOK I

Continued from: Volume 17, Number 1

LEWIS, Helena

Date of Will: 4.22 1826

wife of Thomas

late wife of Zacharius Miller

sons Exec: Cornelius Z. Miller Jacobus C. Miller

Peter Pultz

Red Hook

Date of Probate: 5.25.1833

Date of Probate: 10.7.1833

lane

page 322

Poughkeepsie

page 381

daus:

O/R:

Fishkill

page 134

O/R: ch of Cornelius Z. Miller, not named

Wm T. Quitman Jesse O. Harris John B. Livingstone

Thomas P. jr, gr-sn

ch of John:

Gertrude

Thomas

Rachel

Ioanna

Date of Probate: 4.9.1832

daus: Liza Ann Wiltse, adopted

Abraham 5. Storm

Tunis Brinckerhoff

Thomas Briggs

John W. Brinckerhoff

LUCKEY, Samuel

Date of Will: 12.10.1824

wife: sons:

Wit:

O/M:

Joanna James

Samuel

Thomas P. Roberts

Robert lohn

loanna, wife lames, sn Samuel, sn

Exec:

lames Dearin Charles Dearin Peter Dearin

MAC CUTCHEON, Robert

Date of Will: 8.31.1831 O/R:

Heroe Coleman, neph

John Coleman, neph

Polly Wiley, mth of Liza Ann Wiltse Wit: Maria, w of Jacob Wiltse

Sally Archibald

Eliza Wiley, w of William Morgan Exec:

William Wiley Cornelius Bogardus

Robert McCutcheon Bogardus, sn of Cornelius Mary Jane, dau of William & Eliza Morgan

MARTIN, Susanna

Date of Will: 6.28.1833

widow of Agrippa

O/R: Shadrack Wing Agrippa Wing

Wit: Asa Upton

Alexander Wing Elmira Wordin

Clinton

Date of Probate: 12.15.1833

page 411 daus:

Mary Wing, prob w of Theodorus

Susanna Howard Sarah Aikin, deceased

Ethes Duel Exec:

Agrippa Wing, gr-sn

Shadrack Wing, gr-sn

MARTIN, Thomas jr Date of Will: 1.3.1833 Beekman farmer Date of Probate: 7.15.1833

Lydia wife. Jackson sons

page 343 Maria daus:

Page 50

Will Book I (cont)

Thomas Ieremiah lesse

Benjamin William

Jeremiah, brth Stephen G., brth

James DeLong John J. Darman Hatty Ann Rigo Charity Southard Catharine Elizabeth Smith Phebe Caswell Caroline

Irene Exec: Lydia, wife

lackson, sn Jeremiah, brth Stephen, brth

MEDDAUGH, Aurt

Date of Will: 9.30.1833

wife not named

Exec:

Exec:

O/R:

Wit:

sons: John Aurt O/R:

gr-ch, ch of sn, John: George

Hannah Maria Beckey

Aaron Warren Jonathan Lockwood Lagrange

Date of Probate: 12.21.1833

page 415

Witt

daus: Hannah, w of Zechariah

Hetty, w of John Bake4r Catharine, w of Isaac Burnett Gitty, w of Jacob DuBois

Saury

F. S. Hoffman Jane H. Cypher

Theodorus Brown William M. Velie

MERRITT, Benjamin

Date of Will: 8.15.1832 wife: Fanny G.

sons:

William G. Elisha B.

> Alfred Moor John Townsend

William G., sn Fanny G., wife Lagrange

Date of Probate: 9.22 1832

page 225

Wit Alfred Moore

John Townsend 2nd Roswell T. Benedict

MERRITT, Sarah

Date of Will: 7.19.1832

sons:

Wit

David lohn

> Daniel Michael, deceased Nehemiah

David Merritt Daniel Merritt

Exec: David Merritt Daniel Merritt Pawling

Date of Probate: 6.4.1833

page 331 daus:

Mary Lyon O/R: gr-ch: ch of Mary: Sarah Wood

Phebe Haviland ch of Michael: John C.

Ann lane Elizabeth Margaret

MILLS, Mercy Date of Will: 7.7.1831 Robert sons:

Fishkill

Date of Probate: 4.12.1833 page 298

Page 51

Agripped Martin wives

Old Gravestones of Dutchess County

New York

Nineteen Thousand Inscriptions

Collected and Edited by

J. Wilson Poucher, M. D.

and

Helen Wilkinson Reynolds



Collections of the

Dutchess County Historical Society

Volume II



Poughkeepsie New York 1924

Old Gravestones of Dutchess County

43. Gardner, Catherine S., eldest daughter of Lewis & Sarah, d. "5 of 11th m., 1871", a. 53-7-15. Gardner, Daniel P., s. of Herman & Eliza, by 1832, Nov. 5, d. 1880, Sep. 24.
 Gardner, Deborah M., dau. of Herman & Eliza, b. 1827, Feb. 12, d. 1849, July 12, a. 22 y. 5 m. Gardner, Eliza, w. of Herman, d. 1891, Nov. 16, a. 94 y. 1 m.
 Gardner, Elizabeth C., dau. of Lewis & Sarah, d. "30 of 9 mo., 1854", a 35-11-17. 48. Gardner, Emily, dau. of Seneca & Sarah Jane, d. 1883, Nov. 14, a. 39-9-12. 49. Gardner, Herman, d. "9 mo. 10 d. 1843", a 56-8-13. 50. Gardner, Herman H., s. of John B. & Elizabeth, b. 1857, Feb. 12, d. 1890, Mar. Gardner, Isaac, d. 1865, Jan. 2, a. 66-2-7.
 Gardner, Isaac G., s. of S., d. 1841, July 28, a. 4 y. 2 m. 53. Gardner, Isaac G., s. of Seneca & Sarah Jane, d. 1864, Jan. 13. at Yorktown. Va.. a. 22-2-18. 54. Gardner, Jacob C., s. of Joshua & Jane, d. 1874, Oct. 22, a. 54-11-27, 55. Gardner, Jane, d. "14 of 1 mo. 1855", a. 67 y 27 d. 56. Gardner, Jennie L., dau. of John D. & Emma L., d. 1885, Dec. 21, a. 1-3-5. 57. Gardner, John B., s. of Herman & Eliza, b. 1824, Apr. 25, d. 1890, Mar. 5. Gardner, John B., S. of Herman & Ediza, B. 1624, Apr. 20, d. 1630, Mar. 5.
 Gardner, Julia, dau. of Seneca & Sarah Jane, 1830-1907.
 Gardner, Leah Lynch, w. of Nathaniel, d. "12 mo. 20 d. 1863", a. 31-7-13.
 Gardner, Lewis, d. "6th m. 15th d., 1864", a. 73 y. 6 d.;
 Sarah Tifet, his wife, d. "7th m. 11th d., 1864", a. 63 y. 7 m.

 Gardner, Libbie, dau. of John D. & Emma L., d. 1894, Sep. 17, a. 3 y. 17 d.
 Gardner, Lydia P. day. of Hayman & Eliza d. 1874, Lyne 5 a. 54-9-25. 61. Gardner, Libbie, dau. of John D. & Emma L., d. 1894, Sep. 17, a. 3 y. 17 d. 62. Gardner, Lydia R., dau. of Herman & Eliza, d. 1874, June 5, a. 54-9-25. 63. Gardner, Maryetta, dau. of Elnathan & Hannah, d. 1863, Sep. 9, a. 1-1-14. 64. Gardner, Mary Miller, w. of Daniel P., b. 1833, Aug. (—), d. 1911, Sep. 28. 65. Gardner, Matilda, dau. of Lewis & Sarah, d. "9 mo. 1d. 1842", a. 1-3-3, 66. Gardner, Nathaniel, s. of Lewis & Sarah, d. "9th mo. 12 d., 1884", a. 53 y. 26 d. 67. Gardner, Nellie, dau, of Dilwin & Frank, b. 1884, July 20, d. 1889, Nov. 21. 68. Gardner, Resolved, d. "11 m. 14th, 1842", a. 81-1-21. 69. Gardner, Resolved, d. 1860, Oct. 4, a. 58-7-6. 70. Gardner, Rubda C., dau. of Lewis & Sarah, d. "26 of 8 mo. 1854", a. 33-1-1. 71. Gardner, Ruth S., dau. of Lewis & Sarah, d. 1884, Oct. 26, a. 61 y. 72. Gardner, Sarah, dau. of Nathaniel & Leah, d. 1859, Feb. 18, a. 3-7-19. 73. Gardner, Sarah Jane, w. of Seneca, d. 1859, Nov. 3, a. 47-3-23. 74. Gardner, Seneca, d. 1869, June 3, a. 72-10-21. 74. Gardner, Seneca, d. 1869, June 3, a. 72-10-21. 75. Gardner, Seneca L., s. of Lewis & Sarah, d. "3d m., 10th d., 1865", a. 37-9-16. Gardner, Seneca L., s. of Lewis & Sarah, d. "3d m., 10th d., 1865", a. 37-9-16.
 Gardner, Susan, second daughter of Herman & Eliza, b. 1817, Mar. 2, d. 1847, Aug. 17, a. 30-5-15.
 Halstead, David, d. "27 of 6 mo., 1835", a. 52-6-5;
 Letitia, his wife, d. "26 of 8 mo., 1852", a. 67-10-17.
 Halstead, Harvey, d. 1861, Apr. 20, in 58th y.
 Halstead, Sarah A. Ketcham, w. of Thomas H., d. 1885, Sep. 3, a. 76-3-14.
 Halstead, Thomas H., d. 1876, Aug. 11, a. 69-2-23.
 Haviland, Elizabeth, d. "6 of 2 mo. 1868", a. 81 y. 2 m.
 Haviland, John, b. 1787, d. "7 of 10 mo. 1874".
 Haviland, Tamar, d. 1836, a. 90 y.
 Haviland, Thomas, d. 1827, a. 84 y.
 Hawley, Augustus, d. 1852, Mar. 4, a. 73 y.;
 Sally, his wife, d. 1833, in 45th y.
 Hawley, Eliza Jennet, d. 1843, a. 25 y. Sally, his wife, d. 1838, in 45th y.

87. Hawley, Eliza Jennet, d. 1843, a. 25 y.

88. Hawley, George, d. 1837, a. 4 y. 5 m.

89. Hawley, William Henry, s. of Wilson & Catherine, d. 1845, July 9, a. 5-1-2.

90. Hunt, Grace, d. 1884, Dec. 27, a. 38 y.

91. Ketcham, Eli, d. 1858, Mar. 21, a. 85-7-14.

Sarah, his wife, d. 1843, Mar. 8, a. 69-10-8.

92. Ketcham, Eli T., s. of Eli & Sarah, d. 1827, Nov. 18, a. 17-10-19.

93. Ketcham, Mercy, d. 1841, Feb. 14, a. 79 y. 6 m. 93. Ketcham, Mercy, d. 1841, Feb. 14, a. 79 y. 6 m. 94. Ketcham, Stephen, d. 1841, Feb. 14, a. 79-6-1. 95. Leprohon, Sarah A. Cooper, w. of George, d. 1871, Nov. 19, a. 26-5-14. 96. Morey, Jesse. (Stone sunken). 97. R——, "H. R."; "J. R." 98. Sherman, Amy H., w. of Henry, d. 1828, Nov. 8, a. 26 y. 10 m. 99. Sisson, Allie, dau. of Benjamin H. & Phebe B., d. 1867, Dec. 15, a. 6-10-28, 100. Sisson, Carrie C., dau. of Benjamin H. & Phebe B., d. 1864, Apr. 8, a. 1 y. 25 d. 101. S. (Sweet?), "A. S. "; "E. S."; "E. S., Jr."; "J. B. S."; "L. D. S."; "M. S."; "M. S.";

102. Sweet, A 103. Sweet, 104. Sweet, E 105. Sweet, E 106. Sweet, E 107. Sweet, E 108. Sweet, E 109. Sweet, E 110. Sweet, J 111. Sweet, J 112. Sweet, J 113. Sweet, N 114. Sweet, P 115. Sweet, R 116. Sweet, S 117. Tripp, J. 118. Underhi 119. Underhil 120. Underhil 121. Underhil 122, "Edith, CLASSIFICA LOCATION: CONDITION: INSCRIPTIO REMARKS:

A small

1. Ashby, 2. Ashby, 3. Bedel, V 4. Brill, Co

5. Brincke 6. Brush,

7. Buck, A Carman 9. Carman

10. Clarkson 11. Cunning

12. Cunning 14. De (nnis

15. Dingee, 16. Dingee, 17. Dingee,

Town of Dover

187. Wilcox, Jerusha, w. of Eliab, d. 1818, Nov. 9, a. 83 y.
188. Wilcox, Mary, d. 1885, Nov. 22, a. 68-7-11.
189. Wilcox, Miss Nancy, b. 1814, Dec. 10, d. 1860, May 11.
190. Wilcox, Miss Temperance, d. 1841, Feb. 17, a. 26 y.
191. Willcox, infant son of David & Deborah, d. 1820, Jan. 12.
192. Wilson, George E., s. of J. C. & L. M., d. 1851, Sep. 6, a. 4 m.
193. Wilson, Luma M., w. of John C., d. 1851, Aug. 25, a. 17-1-25.
194. Wing, Daniel, s. of Jackson & Hannah, d. 1805, July 22, a. 2-11-27.
195. Wing, Elijah, d. 1846, June 5, a. 49 y. 8 m.
196. Wing, George, s. of Elijah & Lucy, d. 1851, May 23, a. 17 y.
197. Wing, Hannah, w. of Jackson, d. 1831, July 31, a. 51-2-3.

197. Wing, Hannah, w. of Jackson, d. 1831, July 31, a. 51-2-3.

198. Wing, Horace, s. of Elijah & Lucy, d. 1832, Nov. 21, a. 1 y. 5m.

199. Wing, Jackson, d. 1848, Aug. 21, a. 76-7-26.

200. Wing, John, s. of Jackson & Hannah, d. 1805, May 20, a. 5 y. 20 d.

201. Wing, Lucy, d. 1887, Jan. 8, a. 89 y. 1 m.

Wing, Mary, w. of Thurston, d. 1830, Aug. 27, a. 68-1-15.
 Wing, Thurston, d. 1842, June 12, a. 79-7-3.
 Wing, Walter F., d. 1856, Dec. 27, a. 29 y.

GROUND NEAR WEBATUCK

CLASSIFICATION: Community ground.

LOCATION: Two miles east of Webatuck, on the farm of E. M. Bacon.

CONDITION: Fairly good.

46 in number. Copied August 30, 1914, by J. W. Poucher, M. D., INSCRIPTIONS:

and Mrs. H. N. Bain.

Allis, David, d. 1846, Jan. 1, a. 69 y.
 Allis, Sarah, w. of David, d. 1854, Oct. 1, a. 79 y.

Arnold, Jerome B., d. 1840, June 4, a. 26 y. 10 d.
 B., "J. B."
 B., 'S. B."
 Baker, Jennie H., w. of Amos D., & dau. of J. C. & Hannah Hoag, d. 1865, May 29, a. 20-6-25.

6. Baker, Jennie H., w. of Amos D., & dau. of J. C. & Hannah Hoag, d. 1865, May 29, a. 20-6-25.

7. Berton, Naomi, w of Captain James, d. 1845, Nov. 1, a. 99 y.

8. Bowdish, Elizabeth, d. 1836, Dec. 17, a. 54-10-6.

9. Bowdish, Griffin, d. 1861, Jan. 20, a. 53-8-13.

10. Bowdish, Luke, d. 1848, Dec. 28, a. 78-1-6.

11. Brunson, Phebe, w. of Miles, d. 1873, May 15, a. 72 y.

12. Burton, Captain James, d. 1816, Jan. 16, a. 70 y.

13. Burton, Martha, w. of Silas, d. 1841, Dec. 27, a. 67 y.

14. Burton, Silas, d. 1826, Nov. 6, a. 51 y.

15. Cutler, Eliza Bowdish, w. of Lorenzo, b. 1813, Mar. 25, d. 1887, Dec. 7.

16. Fulton, Ruth H., d. 1869, Apr. 15, a. 60 y.

17. Giddings, Phebe Jane, dau. of Jackson & Deborah, d. 1843, Apr. 2, a. 1 y. 23 d.

18. Hoag, Aurelia Deuel, w. of Ira, d. "7 mo. 9, 1843", a. 52 y.

19. Hoag, Benjamin, d. 1873, May 15, a. 89 y.

20. Hoag, Benjamin, d. 1873, May 15, a. 89 y.

21. Hoag, Elizabeth, w. of John, d. 1844, Apr. 23, a 51-10-24.

22. Hoag, Hannah, w. of John, d. 1858, Mar. 6, a. 79 y.

23. Hoag, Hannah, w. of Benjamin, d. 1858, Mar. 6, a. 79 y.

24. Hoag, John, d. 1869, Mar. 17, a. 79 y.

25. Hoag, Levi, d. "1 of 10 mo. 1842", a. 71 y.

26. Hoag, Mary, w. of Nathaniel, d. "6, 8 mo. 1831," a. 65-3-12.

27. Hoag, Nathaniel, d. "1, 5 mo., 1849", a. 81-1-26.

28. Hoag, Nelson, d. 1851, July 4, a. 46 y.

29. Howland, Deborah Titus, w. of Azariah, d. "1 mo. 3, 1845", a. 73 y.

30. H.—, "J. H." (Note: This stone is said to be the oldest in the vicinity and to mark the grave of John Hoag, ancestor of the Hoag family).

31. Jones, George Washington, s. of Alfred & Mary, d. 1865, Feb. 11, a 23-3-18.

mark the grave of John Hong, ancestor of the Hong family).

21. Jones, George Washington, s. of Alfred & Mary, d. 1865, Feb. 11, a 23-3-18.

32. Judd, Maria, w. of Lewis, d. 1831, May 1, a. 27-6-17.

33. Martin, Bethiah, w. of Agrippa, d. 1793, Oct. 7, a. 26 y.

34. Ogden, Sally Ann, w. of Henry, & dau. of John & Olive Griffin, d. 1843, Feb. 7, n. 26-8-17.

35. Sherman, Isaac, d. 1822, May 28, a. 30 y. 36. Sherman, Phebe A., w. of Isaac, d. 1839, Aug. 8, a. 39 y.

enty

. 5 m.). 16-8-1.

y.

y. 2 m.

Apr. 18, a. 2 y.

y 20, a. 2 y.

870, Apr. 17, a.

16.

Old Gravestones of Dutchess County

LYON GROUND

CLASSIFICATION: Family ground.

LOCATION: On the Lyon farm, northwest of Clinton Corners.

CONDITION: Overgrown and deserted.

INSCRIPTIONS: 40 in number. Copied May 8, 1913, by J. W. Poucher, M. D.,

and Miss M. O. Johnston.

REMARKS: Known as the Lyon family ground.

1. Fosdick, Mary Ann, w. of John, d. 1861, Nov. 5, a. 60 y. 10 m.

Losee, Oliver, d. 1830, Dec. 23, in 56th y.
 Lyon, Amos, d. 1881, Apr. 19, a, 82-8-20.
 Lyon, Betsey, dau of Isaac & Esther, d. 1812, Dec. 13, in 8th y.
 Lyon, Elizabeth, w. of Jonathan, d. 1835, Sep. 12, a. 75-10-5.
 Lyon, Emily, dau, of Jared & Pamela, b. 1824, Mar. 5, d. 1848, July 3.

6. Lyon, Emily, dau, of Jared & Pamela, b. 1824, Mar. 5, d. 1848, July 3.
7. Lyon, Isaac, d. 1830, Apr. 3, in 65th y.
8. Lyon, Jane Ann, dau, of Isaac & Esther, d. 1815, July 2, in 7th y.
9. Lyon, John W., d. 1836, Mar. 6, a. 46-1-28.
10. Lyon, Jonathan, b. 1760, Aug. 7, d. 1841, Apr. 6, a. 80 y. 8 m.
11. Lyon, Margaret, w. of Amos, d. 1858, Apr. 17, a. 56-1-17.
12. Lyon, Mary, dau, of Isaac & Esther, d. (dates under ground).
13. Lyon, Pamela, w. of Jared, d. 1869, Apr. 17, a. 77-3-7.
14. Lyon, Sabre, w. of John W., d. (——?), a. 75-1-15
15. Lyon, Sally, dau, of Jonathan & Elizabeth, d. 1811, June 21, a. 22-9-11.
16. Lyon, Thomas, s. of Isaac & Esther, d. 1828, Apr. 21, in 23d y.
17. Martin, Susannah, wid. of Agrippa, d. 1833, Sep. 27, a. 89-10-26.
18. Rikert, Joel, s. of Henry & Lydia, d. 1830, June 27, a. 8-1-13.
19. Rikert, Henry, d. 1830, July 3, in 57th y.
20. Rikert, Susannah, w. of Henry, d. 1811, Apr. 9, a. 27-11-23.
21. Sacket, Jerusha, w. of Theron, & dau, of Charles & Matilda Smith, d. 1826, May 14, a. 21-11-29.

14, a. 21-11-29.

22. Smith, Artemus, s. of Charles & Matilda, d. 1831, Dec. 4, a. 7-4-27.

22. Smith, Artemus, s. of Charles & Mathida, d. 1831, Dec. 4 23. Smith, P., d. 1826, Mar. 17, a. 16 y, 9 m. 24. Wiley, Drusilla, w. of Reuben, d. 1817, Nov. 7, a. 76 y. 25. Wiley, Hugh, d. 1793, June 11, a. 62 y. 26. Wiley, John, d. 1846, Nov. 8, a. 47-7-18. 27. Wiley, Lucy, d. 1814, May 9, a. 19 y. 28. Wiley Mary w. of Hugh d. 1815, Jan. 14, a. 83 y.

27. Wiley, Lucy, d. 1814, May 9, a. 19 y.
28. Wiley, Mary, w. of Hugh d. 1815, Jan. 14, a. 83 y.
29. Wiley, Reuben, Jr., d. 1821, Apr. 22, a. 24 y.
30. Wiley, Reuben, d. 1830, May 10, a. 66 y.
31. Wiley, Weitha, dau. of Reuben & Drusilla, d. 1844, Jan. 22, a. 37 y. 5 m.
32. Wing, Catharine, dau. of Hiram & Catharine, d. 1840, Mar. 7, a. 9 m. 8 d.
33. Wing, Catharine Lyon, w. of Rev. Hiram, b. 1801, Aug. 11, d. 1885, May 21,
34. Wing, Cynthia T. Smith, w. of Thomas L., d. 1864, Apr. 27, a. 34 y.
35. Wing, Elizabeth Thorne, dau. of Thomas L. & Cynthia T., d. 1864, June 24, a. 4 y.
36. Wing, George, d. 1823, June 4, a. 57 y.
37. Wing, Rev. Hiram, d. 1840, Feb. 18 n. 36 y. 24 d.

37. Wing, Rev. Hiram, d. 1840, Feb. 18, a. 36 y. 24 d. 38. Wing, Martin, d. 1832, Aug. 15, a. 34 y. 39. Wing, Mary, wid. of George, d. 1860, Dec. 15, a. 76-2-5. 40. Wing, Thomas Lyon, s. of Hiram & Catharine L., b. 1830, Oct. 8, d. 1906, Jan. 12.

TRIPP GROUND

CLASSIFICATION: Family ground.

Near Clinton Corners, on the former Cheesman farm, now the LOCATION:

property of J. Griswold Webb.

CONDITION. Overgrown and deserted.

INSCRIPTIONS: 13 in number. Copied in July, 1914, by J. W. Paucher, M. D.,

Mrs. Louis P. Hasbrouck and Miss Mary Elizabeth Cooley.

REMARKS: Known as the Tripp ground.

Carle, Joseph, d. 1848, Sep. 7, in 76th y.

Owen, John, d. 1816, Mar. 9, a. (3 or 8)6 y.
 Owen, Rebecca, dau. of John & Mary, d. 1816, Mar. 31, a. (1 or 4) y. 3 m.

4. Smith, Ma

Tripp, Ma Tripp, Ma

7. Tripp, Pri 8. Tripp, Sar 9. Tripp, Sm 10. Wicks, Ha 11. Wicks, N

12. Wickes, N 13. Wickes, T

CLASSIFICA'

LOCATION: INSCRIPTION

REMARKS: Spencer, C: 2. Spencer, E

CLASSIFICA' LOCATION: CONDITION:

INSCRIPTION

REMARKS:

1. Armstrons

2. Armstrons

3. Armstron

4. Boughten,

5. Briggs, D.

6. Hadden, S 7. Hoag, Isaa

8. Hoag, Ros 9. Hoag, Sar 10. Hoag, Wil 11. Van Wags 12. Van Wags

13. Ward, Abi 14. Ward, Let

15. Witherway

4, in 43

CLASSIFICAT LOCATION:

CONDITION:

Adriance Mem. Lib.

See also Vert File drawer 1

MARTIN

A DUPLICATE COPY OF THE OLDEST BOOK OF RECORDS OF DOVER FIRST
BAPTIST CHURCH OF WINGDALE, NEW YORK
By the Pastor's wife: Mrs. N. R. Feagles
June 12, 1934

ž (

1

THE BAPTIET CHURCH OF CHRIST

in Paulings Precince, Dutchess County and

Province of New York, being met at a Church

Meeting, January the 4th Domino 1776

Considering the irregularity of the Chuch
Records being kept on loose paper; Voted

that Samuel Waldo Elder, and Erother Timother

Badcock, should collect and transcribe them,

into this Book

()

BEEKMAN'S PRECINCY, November ye 8th 1757.

In Answer to a Request from this place, A meeting was call'd, and the Nature of a Church-Covenant opened by William Marsh a Baptist Minister, in the Jarsey's and then under him as Moderator we whose Names are Subscribed to this Covenant told our Experience of the Grace of God, bestowed on us, and our Desire, and Willingness to be in Church State, and Satisfaction with one another on the Ninth Instant in a Solemn manner signed being all Baptized and were received by the Abovesaid William Marsh, and by him declare to be a G spel Church of Jesüs Christ William Marsh

THE SOLLMK COVENANT of the Baptist Church in Beekmans Precinct in York Government We who desire to walk together in the fear of the Lord do through the Assistance of his Grace profess our deep and sincere Humility for all our Transgressions and we do also solemnly in the presence of God & of each other in the sense of our own unworthiness give up ourselves to the Lord in a Church state according to the Apostolical Practice and Constitution 2 Cor. 6 Chap. 16, 17 Verses that he may be our God and we may be his People through the everlasting Covenant of his free Grace in which alone we hope to be accepted by him through his blessed Son Jesus Carist who we take to be our high Priest to Justify and Sanctify us and Prophet to teach us and to subject to him as our Lawgiver and the King of Saints and to Conform to all his holy laws and Ordinances for our growth, establishment and consolation that we may be an Holy Spouse unto him and serve him in our generation and wait for his second coming as our glorious Bride-Groom being fully Satisfied in the way of Church Communion and the truth of grace in some good measure in one another's Spirits we do Solemnly join ourselves together in holy Union and fellowship humbly submitting ourselves to the discipline of the Gospel

Members received into the Church.

1757

Dec. 1 Leddal Buck, and David Cummins.

1758

March Ichabod West.

May 27 Peletiah Ward, Fenner Palmer & Martha Allis.

28 Ann Cary.

July 6 Abigail Hunt, Lydia Palmer, and Lydia Comins.

Sep. 14 Eliab Wilcox, Jerusha Wilcox, Sarah Covil, and Sarah Comins, and Joseph Hicks.

1759

Aug. 5 Then Received Benjamin Elliot into this Church, by a Letter of Recommendation from the Church under Elder Dakens care.

Sep. 16 John Sealey received into the Church. m. - Rillin.

1760

Apr. 3 Elizabeth Elliot, Sarah Martin, and Sarah Leake.

Sep. 14 Daniel Brunson, Asahel Ward, and Thomas Stillwil Jr.

1761

Jan. 11 Sarah Norton.

June 5 Obed Harvey, Marcy Harvey, and Elinor Stilwill.

July 11 Jedidiah Irish, and Susanna Irish.

12 John Brunson, Philip Chatfield, and Esther Ward.

Aug. 16 John Palmer, Abiathar Waldo, Mary Palmer, Damaris Grommon, and Elizabeth Irish.

John Grommon, Alse Carpenter.

Sarah Earl, Susanna Doolittle.

Nov. 8 Agrippa Martin, Mary Horolet, Sarah Harden, and Deborah Parks.

14 Obadiah Weller.

15 Jonathan Waldo, Daniel Leake, Ann Palmer, and John Millerton.

Dec. 10 Shobael Chapman, Ebenezer Marcy, and Almy Stevens 1762

Jan. 18 Sibbel Preston.

Mar. 13 Thomas Barns, Comfort Shaw, John Curtis, Daniel Parks, Esther Hamlin, Frances Sly, and Elizabeth Wilcox.

May 16 Daniel Odell, Mary Dutcher, Ruth Porter, Mary Korah, Hannah Korah, & Patience Millerton.

Members received.

1762 Ebenezer Beman, Thankful Conant by letter from the July 10 Church at Mansfield under care of Elder Barstone and Sarah Barns. Shobael Waldo, and John Hoyt. Llenor Dutcher received into the Church. Aug. 8 Sept.11 Able Sprague. Nov. 13 James Sealy. 1763 April Benjamin Stevens. May 14 Susanna Cole, 15th Martin Elmer. 1764 May 14 Japhet Hunt, Elizabeth Knapp, B. B. 27 Farnabas Horton. July 15 Samuel Knapp. E. E. Sept.16 Abigail Baker, Nov. 10 Elizabeth Hunt. 9 Ameziah Martin, Susanna Martin, Sarah Carpenter. Dec. 1765 Mar. Nathaniel Sealy, Nathan Spalden, Manasseh Martin, Potter Shelden, Lucy Shelden. Deborah Har tin, Sabry Hunt. 12 Oliver Shepherd, Mary Holdridge July 13 Moses Butts. 5 Sarah West, B. B. 15 Laniel Ross, Sarah Ross, Masha Martin. 1766 May 11 Elizabeth Hunt, Joseph Holloway & Timothy Fuller. July 27 Rachel Sly. 1768 May Henry Daneson, B. B 14 1770 Oct. 18 Mar garet Nicols, Mary Chase. 1771 Sep. William Ferman. 1772 Mar. 10 Philip Burlingham Rec. by letter from the Buptist Church at Situate, R. I. under the care of Elder Hopkins.

Members dismissed.

1764

- Sept. 6 A number of Members on the upper end of the Oblong and the Places adjacent (viz.) John Grommon, Martin Elmer, John Brunson, Obed Harvey, John Thuesdale, Abel Sprague, John Millerton, Marcy Harvey, Damaris Grommon, Sarah Norton; desired to be let off a Church by themselves: In answer to which, the Church sent Elder Waldo, Deac. Elliot, Deac. Waldo, John Palmer, and kliab Wilcox; to constitute them a Church by themselves.
 - 27 Returns made that the above mentioned Members according to their Desire, were constituted a Church, and so Dismissed from their membership with us.

1765

Mar. 16 Samuel Knapp and Elizabeth Knapp upon their desire were dismissed from this Church by a letter to our Sister Church on the Oblong.

1778

Apr. 2 Then a Request was brought into the Church by a letter from Brother Ladoo knapp to be Dismissed from this Church to our sister Church on the Oblong under the Care of Lider Dakin, which was granted by a vote of this Church.

Particular Votes.

1767

May 7 It was a Vote of the Church, they ought out of Duty, to Support their Poor, and that by an equality in case no other Door opens to their Relief. And also that a Brother ought to be; or might be excommunicated for neglect of the same in case he willfully neglected it.

1768

- Mar. 3 The Church appointed Agrippa Martin & Daniel Odel to suppress Disorders among the Youth in the Public Assemblys on the Sabath and that according to their Discretion.
- May 5 The Church having had a Request from Elder Dakins People for Assistance in a Council, to be held amonst us in June the 8th next. Werefore the Church voted that Elder Waldo, Agrippa Martin, and Ebenezer Marcy should go, to which they agreed and went.

1771

Feb. 14 Shobael Waldo and Fenner Palmer appointed by a Vote of the Church to serve as Choristers. And Daniel and Thomas Shelden to suppress Disorders in the Assembly.

1775

June 10 At a preparator, meeting, it was voted in the Church that Agrippa Martin had a publick Gift to Preach and exhort occasionally, wherever the Opportunity may call.

Dealings with Offending Members.

1766

Dec. 4 Daniel Ross and Sarah Ross having long forsook assembling themselves With the Church: The Church sent Elder Waldo and Deacon Elliot, to request them to answer to the Church therefor, the which they refused to hear.

1767

- Jan. 10 The Church sent a Letter of Admonition to the above mentioned Daniel and Sarah Ross to admonish them for their Breach of Covenant by forsaking their assembling themselves with the Church on Sabaths, and other appointed deetings Together with their Refusing the Government of the Church, by neglecting to give and Account to the Church for the aforesaid Offence when requested thereto by the Church.
- June 4 Daniel and Sarah Ross mentioned above still remaining obstinate, the Church fully Secluded them from their Membership for the above Offences.

1778 ?

- May 16 A Difficulty: Settled: by Lydia Palmer, She making a Retraction of her being uneasy with the Government of the Church, in February the 5th 1767, in that the Church Judgeth of a Brothers Liberality to our Elder.
- July 3 Joshua Agard accused David Cumins that he refused to an honest Settlement of Accounts with him; Wherefore the Church sent Thomas Shelden, Eliab Wilcox and Fenner Palmer to enquire into it.
- Aug. 6 The Church having heard a Rumour that Cumfort Shaw had walked disorderly, they sent Benjamin Stevens, Agrippa Martin and John Shelden to enquire there into.
- Sept. 3 Fenjamin Stevens, Agrippa Martin and John Shelden made Returns, they had left the above Rumour settled.

Dealings with offending Members.

- 1767
- Sept. 3 Thomas Shelden, Eliab Wilcox and Fenner Palmer made returns to the Church that they find Naught whereof to ascuse Daniel Cummins as alledged against him by Joshua Agard heretofore.
- Oct. 1 Sarah Harden having for a long time neglected to assemble with the Church, they sent Daniel Lake to enquire thereinto: who made returns that through much Trouble and some Lukewarmness, She had neglected it, which She purposed to reform.
- Nov. 15 An uneasiness being manifested to the Church against Sabre Hunt that She had taken to much strong drink, together with her Lightness occasioned thereby; the which She Confessed, and proposed to bear Testimony against, where the same was done, the which the Church appointed Daniel Odel, Agrippa Martin and Timothy Fuller to hear.
- 1768
- Jan. 7 The last mentioned Men (viz) Daniel Odel,
 Agrippe Martin, and Timothy Fuller; made their
 returns the above accused Sabre Hunt had
 Sufficiently bore Testimony against her taking
 to much strong Drink, the other Difficulties
 were alledged against her that could not be
 proved: wherefore the Church, after diligent
 enquiry, acquitted her.
- 1768
- Jan. 4 Thomas Earns having for a long time not assembled with the Church, it was voted that Elder Waldo should enquire of him the Reason thereof. Elder Waldo said that he had took an opportunity with Thomas Barns, and he proposed to reform his neglect in that Duty.

Requests from Particular Members answered and other foreign Requests.

- 1768
- May 29 Henry Danson Requested Opportunity to improve his gift by way of preaching, and Opportunity being given: the Church could not give him Fellowship therein.
- June 2 The Church having a Request from the Nine Partner Church for the help of our klder at set times for the present and the future: it was refered for Consideration.
- July 7 Answered that the above Request for the present should be granted: but for the future we chose to give no promise.
- 1771
- Apr. 4 A Request from the Church belonging in Canaan and New Malbury for the help of Agrippa Martins Gifts: and his Mind seeming to agree therewith; it was a Vote of the Church to leave him to his freedom to remove among or Visit them, as he found Duty did require him, and Providence opened the Door to him.

Members Now in the Church Ad 1804

Jerusha Wilcox	Dead
Sarah Lake	11 -
Daniel Lake	
Manaseh Martin	Dismised
Thomas Shelden	Dead
Lucy Shelden	11
Joseph Ellis	
Phebe Preston	
Caleb Shelden	
Temperance Marcy	
Hanah Waldo	
Ebenezer Preston	Dead
Joseph Draper	Dismised
Elisabeth Am/	
Catharine Dutcher	Excommunicated
blisabeth Spalding	Excommunicated
Susannah Marcy	
John Marsh	Ex com.
Samuel Marsh	
and his wife	
Rachel Pray	
Simeon Dutcher	Dismised
Hannah Cutler	
David Ellis	Excommunicated
Annias Detheck	
Sarah Ellis	Excommunicated
Patience Jutson	
Eenit Sill	Excommunicated
Llisabeth Draper	
Daniel Darling	Ex com
and his wife	Ex com
	>377 (A. 1977)

Susanna Martin Rachel Dutcher Samuel Stevens Mary Stevens Deborah Parks September the 13 da; 1806
the Church withdrew felloship from Catharine
Dutcher for haveing a Child before She had a
husband and neglecting to hear the Church when
called upon untill she Confesses her falt.

September 1808

Manasch Martin had a letter of Recomend to any
Church of the Same faith and order when joind
to them dismised from us

December the 12 1808

the Church with drew fellowship from Elizabeth
Spa ding for vain Swareing and telling fortune
and Neglecting to Come to meeting when Called
upon by the Church

July the 8th da: 1809

at a Church meeting Calvin Phillow Said there
was a report about Samuel Stevens Drinking
two much at John Prestons. Brother Stevens
Satisfyed the Church about the above complaint.

October the 15 da/ 1809

Calvin Phillow Confessed that he was in an

Error respecting the above Complaint and hoped
that brother Stevens would forgive him

September the 9 day 1809

the Church voted that Andrew German Should
have a letter of Recommend for him self and
wife and Daughter to any Church of the Same
faith and order with us and when joined to
them Dismissed from us

October the 14 day 1809

the Church voted that Lucy De Eussy should have a letter of Recommend to any Church of the same faith and order with us and when joined to them Dismissed from us.

November the 23 day 1809

The Church withdrew fellowship from Manaseh Martin for telling the widow Whiteley her Note She held against him was o tlawed when it apeare to us it was Not outlawed and denying tous he ever told her so and for telling more than one way in which he paid Whiteley that Note.

Delalay Whiteleys witness.

Martin told my mother he wanted his Note that seven years ago he saw Whiteley at Capt. Prestons and he borrowed the money and paid Whiteley the widow Refused to Deliver the Note Martin said you may Sie and tal my Carcass the Note is outlawed you cant git anything.

Elisabeth Whiteleys Evidence.

artin said Jewit sent him to the wid w
Whiteleys after his Note he had seen Whiteley
at Capt. Prestons and paid the money to Whiteley
and took a receit - seven years ago.

Martin told the Church he had the money of Samuel Stevens for making a cart and paid it to Whiteley at John Prestons and took a receit.

(Ldq. Jewitt and Lsq. Casey supposed the said receipt was forged).

Members Received by Baptism.

Yensy Jones'

January 1811 Thomas Catler and his wife Seviah

Mercia Kelleck 1814 Mary Blanchard

1813 Elanson Draper Died

Names of 1815 Temperance Members Marsy Died Jerusha Wilcox 1814 received

Jerusha Wilcox
Caleb Shelden
Phebe Preston
Temperance Marcy
Widow Edwards
Worlden

1814
received
by Letter
Asahal Frisbie
dismissed
Hannah Frisbie

Hanna Waldo - dead Baptized by Joseph Draper - dead Elder Foss

Elizabeth Emigh
Susanna Marsy
Samuel Marsh
& his wife
Rachel Pra/
Asa Jones
John Comming Junr.
Elizabeth Comming-dead
Anna Whiteley

David Allis - withdrew
Sarah Allis - withdrew
Llder Annanias Dethick Polly Miller

Llizabeth Draper Susanna Martin Deborah Parke Charity Ketcham Ruth Leach Thomas Cutler Seviah Cutler

Hanna Cutler

Marc/ Rellock

Llanson Draper

Huldy Bolt David Slocum

Samuel Roberson Lydia Roberson Dutchess G. Hist. Locy.

Markin

989.3 H

American Ancestry:

GIVING THE

NAME AND DESCENT, IN THE MALE LINE,

OF

AMERICANS WHOSE ANCESTORS SETTLED

IN THE

UNITED STATES

PREVIOUS TO THE DECLARATION OF INDEPENDENCE,

A. D. 1776.

By THOMAS P. HUGHES.

VOL. II.

(LOCAL SERIES.)

COLUMBIA COUNTY,

STATE OF NEW YORK.

1887.

"Those who do not look upon themselves as a link connecting the past with the future do not perform their duty to the world." — DANIEL WESSTER.



ALBANY, N.Y.: JOEL MUNSELL'S SONS, 82 STATE STREET. 1887. 1787, d. 1850 (m. 1st, Huldah Carpenter, 2nd, Phebe A. Carpenter); son of Reuben of Hudson, b. at Nantucket, 1767, d. 1818 (m. 1st, Elizabeth Bunker, 2nd, Ruth Howard); son of Abraham of Nantucket, Mass., b. 1715, d. 1746 (m. Anna Worth); son of Richard of Nantucket, b. 1689, d. 1779 (m. 1st, Deborah Pinkham, 2nd, Alice Paddock); son of John of Nantucket, b. 1655, d. 1691 (m. Deborah Gardner); son of THOMAS MACY. See 790. [789]

THOMAS MACY (ancestor of 781, 782, 783, 784, 785, 786, 787, 788, 789), of Chilmark, Wiltshire, England, married Sarah Hopcott, and emigrated to America before 1638, he resided at Taunton and Salisbury, and was one of the original settlers of Nantucket, where he died August 17, 1693. Deputy to general court, 1672-86, a lieutenant in the Philip war. See Macy Genealogy, 1868. [790]

MADISON, LESTER and EDWARD of Ghent; sons of Henry of Ghent (m. Elmira Rose); son of Solomon, d. about 1796. [791]

MARSDEN, b. 1848, of Spencertown; sons of Anson of Austerlitz, b. 1809, d. 1855 (m. Sarah A. Sawyer); son of Urlah of Austerlitz, b. 1775, d. 1851 (m. Elizabeth Utter); son of Samuel of Austerlitz, b. 1743, d. 1822 (m. Mary Carley), served in Rev. army. [792]

MANDEVILLE, BYRON of Stuyvesant Falls (m. Mary E. Bain), and ALFRED of Stuyvesant Falls and GRIFFIN of Stuyvesant Falls (m. Sarah Decker), and FRANKLIN of Stuyvesant Falls (m. Ida Smith) and ROBERT of Stuyvesant Falls; sons of William Griffin of Stuyvesant Falls, b. 1807, d. 1885 (m. 1837 Elizabeth White), member of assembly, supervisor, State senator, general of State militia; son of Jeremiah of Stuyvesant Falls, b. 1772, d. 1843 (m. 1800 Cynthia Vosburgh). [793]

MANDEVILLE, JOHN HENRY and (Rev.) CHARLES E. and WILLIAM of Stuyvesant Falls; sons of Edward Ryan of Stuyvesant Falls, b. 1811, d. 1879 (m. Helen Bronk); son of Jeremiah of Stuy-

vesant Falls, b. 1772, d. 1843 (m. 1800 Cynthia Vosburgh). [794]

MANDEVILLE, EARLE and ROBERT
of Stuyvesant Falls; sons of JAMES
MANDEVILLE of Stuyvesant Falls, b.
1821 (m. Catharine Pattersen); son of Jeremiah of Stuyvesant Falls, b. 1772, d. 1843
(m. 1800 Cynthia Vosburgh).' [795]

MANSFIELD, LEVERETT O. of Claverack, b. 1842 (m. 1871 Adeline C. Carpenter); son of Liverius of North Haven, b. 1808, d. 1839 (m. Charlotte Latham); son of Joel of North Haven, b. 1780, d. 1825 (m. Terza Jacobs); son of Titus of Red Hook, b. 1751, d. 1809. [796]

ARTIN ASA of Martindale, b. 1852 (m. 1874 Alice Judson of Hillsdale), and ELMER E. of Martindale, b. 1865 (m. 1884 Maria Tipple of Hillsdale); sons of AMBROSE MARTIN of Martindale, b. 1823 (m. 1847 Gertrude Eliza Michael); son of Asa of Claverack, b. 1781, d. 1854; son of John of Quaker Hill, Dutchess county, b. 1758, d. 1823 (m. about 1780 Sally Hunt of Quaker Hill); son of M-of Swansea, Mass., b. 1706, d. 1774 (m. 1st, Maribath Lake of Swansea, 2nd, about 1749 Sarah Marsh of Pauling, N. Y., mother of John); son of Menasseh of Swansea, b. 1681 (m. Deborah -----); son of John of Rehoboth, Mass., b. 1632; son of RICHARD MAR-TIN, who came with his brother Robert from Somersetshire, England, in 1635 and settled at Rehoboth Massachusetts. [797] ARTIN, JOHN, b. 1846, and RICH-

ARTIN, JOHN, b. 1846, and RICH-ARD, b. 1848, and CHARLES, b. 1853, of Stockport; sons of Abraham of Stockport, b. 1814, d. 1884 (m. 1844 Laura Cook); son of Thomas P. (m. Annie Thomas). [798]

MARTIN, JOHN J. of Hudson (m. 1867)
Ellen Paul), and GEORGE B. (m. 1873 Alice Preston of New Haven), and EDGAR H. of Claverack (m. 1871 Frances Miller); sons of MILTON MARTIN of Claverack, b. 1814 (m. 1839 Caroline Hoffman); son of John of Claverack, b. 1788 (m. Cyrena Durham), served in war of 1812, captain of Columbia county company, county judge; son of John of Quaker Hill, Dutchess county, b. 1758, d. 1823 (m.

about 1780 Sally Hunt of Quaker Hill); son of M—— of Swansea, Mass., b. 1706, d. 1774 (m. 1st, Maribath Lake of Swansea, 2nd, about 1749 Sarah Marsh of Pauling, N. Y., mother of John); son of Menasseh of Swansea, b. 1681 (m. Deborah ——); son of John of Rehoboth, Mass, b. 1632; son of RICHARD MARTIN, who came with his brother Robert from Somersetshire, England, in 1635 and settled at Rehoboth, Massachusetts. [799]

MARGUART, ANTHONY of Kinderhook; son of George P. of Kinderhook, b. 1786, d. 1869 (m. 1804 Jane Demon); son of Peter of Wettenburgh, Dutchess county, b. 1772, d. 1845. [800]

MARSHALL, FREDERICK A., b. 1862, and CHARLES H., b. 1865; sons of THERON R. MARSHALL of Chatham (m. Ella Knickbocker); son of Samuel of Chatham, b. 1809, d. 1872 (m. Sarah Wagoner); son of Justus, b. 1774, d. 1855, came from Dutchess county to Canaan, New York State. [801]

MATHER, HIRAM B. of Spencertown, b. 1802 (m. 1824 Lovisa Turner); son of William of Whatley, Mass., b. 1767 (m. Tirzah Morton), town clerk of Whatley, captain in cavalry company in State militia; son of Benjamin of Lyme, Conn., b. 1719 (m. Abigail Worthington), sea captain of merchant vessels. [802]

MATTOON, JOHN E. of Canaan Four Corners; son of William S. of Canaan, b. 1808, d. 1865 (m. Margaret Short), son of Christopher of Canaan, b. 1774, d. 1843 (m. 1802 Naomi Smith), served in war of 1812, orderly sergeant in company of State troops; son of Charles of Ballston, New York. [803]

MATTOON, JOHN H. and THAD-DEUS H. and BENJAMIN F. and ANDREW E. and EDWIN O. of Canaan; sons of Benjamin of Canaan, b. 1809, d. 1871 (m. 1839 Phebe C. Short); son of Christopher of Canaan, b. 1774, d. 1843 (m. 1802 Naomi Smith), served in war of 1812, orderly sergoant in company of State troops; son of Charles of Ballston, New York. [804] MEAD, DAVID M. of North Chatham, b. 1838 (m. 1872 Anna Babcock); son of PETER MEAD of North Chatham, b. 1813 (m. 1836 Susan C. Pulver); son of Claude D. of Upper Red Hook, b. 1766, d. 1800. [805]

MEAD, GEORGE C. of Flat Brook; son of Daniel A. of Coxsackie, b. New Jersey, 1792, d. 1850 (m. Eleanor C. Hallenbeck), quarter-master in war of 1812; son of DANIEL MEAD, born in England, 1729, came to America, served in Rev. army (m. Phebe Price, b. 1719, d. 1831), died in July, 1809. [806]

MELLEN, WILLIAM HENRY and LOVETT RUSSELL and CHRISTOPHER MARSH and JOHN STODDARD of Hudson; sons of William Henry of Pittsfield, Mass., and Hudson, N. Y., b. 1766, d. 1826 (m. 1791 Lucretia, dau. of Perez Marsh, M. D., of Dalton, Mass.); son of James of Hopkinton and Mendon, Mass., b. 1739, d. 1812 (m. Elizabeth Russell of Holliston, Mass.), lieut.-col., one of Washington's staff, officer of the day when André was executed; son of Thomas (m. Elizabeth —). [807]

MELIUS, EGBERT of Hudson; son of Jonas of Livingston, b. 1823, d. 1867 (m. 1851 Jane E. Minkler); son of Jonas of Livingston (m. Catharine Best), served as high private in war of 1812; son of Peter. [808]

MELIUS, MYRON of Ghent; son of LUTHER MELIUS of Ghent, b. 1840 (m. Sarah E. Link); son of SYLVES-TER MELIUS of Ghent, b. 1815 (m. Millenna Howard); son of Adam of Ghent, b. 1784, d. 1851 (m. Sallie Waltermire); son of ANTHONY MELIUS, who emigrated from Germany and settled on the land now owned by his descendants. [809]